CONCLUSION

There is much evidence to show that in the past, in addition to the educational needs of the State, other societal needs and values - especially patriarchal values - shaped policies regarding the employment of female teachers. This was done by influencing or bypassing the relevant regulations and practices of the Department of Education and the Public Service Board.

As a consequence, a dual policy of employment of males and females existed. On the one hand, a policy of in loco parentis, which was dropped when too inexpedient, both protected and hampered single female teachers. Those female teachers who married were banished from the occupation of teaching. On the other hand, males were encouraged and rewarded when they moved to less desirable areas and when they married. An openly acknowledged policy of positive discrimination in favour of males operated, especially in selection for training, allocation of classes within a school, promotion and salaries. As a result, females, who generally began with higher academic ability than men, occupied the lower rungs of the profession and had little incentive to improve their qualifications, which were lower than those of the men. Because of discrimination in favour of the employment of men whose interest in the teaching occupation ebbed and flowed with economic tides, the percentage of female teachers rose and fell in indirect proportion to that of

Social changes have in recent times influenced attitudes to and the employment of female teachers. Fewer people now support the theory that female teachers are emotionally, physically and intellectually inferior to men. Also, female teachers are more likely to question the assumption that only males can be successful administrators of large mixed schools. Whereas in the past, society regarded teaching as a suitable temporary occupation for females until marriage, changing conditions and attitudes have encouraged and enabled more women to look to teaching as a life-long career.

Other social influences, however, have continued to condition females to hold low expectations and to avoid occupational responsibilities, and have continued to reaffirm male superiority in administrative ability.

Recent changes in employment policies have resulted in equal pay. They have also contributed to the alteration of employment trends observed in past depressions and recessions. During the current recession, the percentage of female teachers employed has risen instead of fallen, and the percentage in 1983 (60 per cent) has been surpassed, since 1860, only in four other years, those of 1918 to 1921. However, the percentage of principals' positions occupied by females, which gradually declined after the 1880s, has continued to decline during the last decade, even though fewer impediments to female promotion appear to have existed over this decade. Paradoxically, the recent gradual elimination of the categories of male and female positions of responsibility within the Department of Education has operated more to the advantage of males. Furthermore, no female has yet risen above the rank of inspector, the first one having been appointed in 1919.

An analysis of the teaching careers of those women who in the past were most militant in their efforts to improve the salaries and professional status of female teachers shows that generally they were regarded by the Department of Education as intelligent and very successful teachers and head teachers.

When the periods before and after the 1960s are compared, female teachers in the earlier period appear to have been just as militant in pursuing improved salaries and conditions, salaries being the major issue. A combination of international influences, Commonwealth Government initiatives and State Government policies has probably been more important since the 1960s in improving the salaries and conditions of employment of females than the pressures of female teachers within the QTU and within the Department of Education.

REFERENCES

Note:

Reports of the Board of General Education, 1860-1875; Reports of the Secretary for Publication Instruction, 1876-1955; and Report of the Minister for Education, 1956-1983; are cited in the following references as Report.

Queensland Parliamentary Debates are reported as QPD Queensland Educational Journal is reported as QEJ Queensland Teachers Journal is reported as QTJ Queensland State Archives is reported as QSA

1860-1902

- J. W. Adamson, English Education, 1789-1902, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1930, pp. 323-4.
 - J. Ryder & H. Silver, Modern English Society, History and Structure 1850-1970, Methuen, London, 1970, p. 318.
- 2. H. C. Dent, *British Education*, Longmans, Green & Co, London, 1962, pp. 7-11.
- 3. Queensland Year Books.
- 4. Minutes of Evidence taken before the Select Committee on the Board of General Education, 1861, p. 62.

Report, 1870, p. 8.

Report, 1872, p. 3.

Report, 1873, p. 4.

Report, 1874, p. 15.

Report, 1875, p. 5.

Royal Commission into the Educational Institutions of the Colony, *Report*, 1875, pp. 5, 11, 22, 29, 50, 56.

5. Report, 1874, p. 15.

Report, 1880, p. 44.

Report, 1888, p. 43.

- Royal Commission into the Educational Institutions of the Colony, *Report*, 1875, p. 69.
- 7. R. Lawson, *Brisbane in the 1890s. A Study of an Australian Urban Society*, University of Queensland

Press, St Lucia, 1973, pp. 123-124. C. M. Shute, Australian Women and the Great War: Aspects of Ideological Change with Particular

Emphasis on Queensland, B.A. Thesis, University of

Queensland, 1973, pp. 10-15. 8. R. Lawson, *op. cit.*, p. 129.

C. M. Shute, *op. cit.*, p. 7.

9. *QPD*, vol. 83, 1899, p. 1363.

10. *The Queenslander*, 6 February 1892, p. 268; 29 June 1895, p.1231.

- 11. Report, 1864, pp. 4-5.
- 12. Report, 1887, p. 44.
- Regulations of the Department of Public Instruction, 1890-1902
- 14. J. Brownfoot & D. Scott, *The Unequal Half: Women in Australia Since 1788*, Reed, Sydney, 1977, p. 22. *The Queenslander*, 9 December 1893, p. 1132.
- 15. Report, 1890, p. 118.
- 16. QEJ, vol. 6, 1900, p. 125.
- 17. Report, 1899, p. 51.
- 18. QPD, vol. 90, 1902, p. 1564.
- 19. Report, 1899, p. 51.
- 20. Report, 1889, p. 74.
- Royal Commission into the Educational Institutions of the Colony, *Report*, 1875, p. 54.
 Regulations of the Department of Public Instruction, 1880-1902.
- 22. Royal Commission into the Educational Institutions of the Colony, *Report*, 1875, p. 47.
- 23. Report, 1899, p. 54.
- 24. ibid., p. 64.
- 25. QEJ, vol. 7, 1901, p. 81.
- 26. QSA, Registers of Teachers, 1860-1903.
- 27. Report, 1880, p. 52. ibid., 1890, p. 61.
- 28. Report, 1881, p. 62.
- 29. Report, 1882, p. 58.
- 30. Report, 1885, p. 83. Report, 1887, pp. 75, 97.

Report, 1889, p. 131.

31. Report, 1889, p. 72.

Report, 1893, p. 104.

QPD, vol. 80, 1898, p. 1578.

QEJ, vol. 4, 1896, pp. 2-3.

32. QEJ, vol. 2, no. 12, 1897, p. 18.

33. QSA, A/ 16222.

34. Report, 1881, p. 7.

35. Report, 1888, p. 45.

QSA, Croydon State School files, marginal note on telegram of 1 August 1890.

36. Royal Commission into the Educational Institutions of the Colony, *Report*, 1875, pp. 24, 91.

37. Report, 1886, p. 87. Report, 1890, p. 82.

38.QSA, Letter Books of the Department of Public Instruction, vol. 234, p. 412.

39. Report, 1882, p. 58.

40. Report, 1885, p. 45. Report, 1900, p. 69.

 QSA, Letter Books of the Department. of Public Instruction, vol. 107, p. 310A, 1892.

42. QPD, vol. 78, 1897, pp. 1594-5.

43. The Brisbane Courier, 5 June 1899.

44. *QEJ*, vol. 5, no. 3, 1899, p. 3.

45. Royal Commission into the Educational Institutions of the Colony, *Report*, 1875, p. 72.

46. Report, 1899, p. 54.

47. *QEJ*, vol. 3, no. 8, 1897, p. 1. *QEJ*, vol. 4, no. 11, 1898, p. 1

48. Report, 1883, p. 65.

49. QEJ, vol. 2, no. 4, 1896, p. 2.

50. QSA, Registers of Teachers, 1860-1903.

 Minutes of Evidence taken before the Select Committee on the Board of General Education, 1861, pp. 4-5, 11.

52. ibid., pp. 29-30, 46.

53. ibid., pp. 62-63.

 Minutes of Privy Council on Education, 1853, quoted in addendum to Report, 1861.

55. New South Wales Government Gazette, 1848, pp. 605-610. New South Wales Government Gazette, 1854, pp. 491-98.

56. Report, 1883, p. 68.

 J. Landon, School Management, Kegan Paul Trench & Co, London, 1887, pp. 209-10.

58. Report, 1881, pp. 13, 17.

59. Minutes of Evidence before the Royal Commission on the Civil Service, 1888, pp. 25-6.

60. J. Landon, op. cit., p. 110.

 Royal Commission on Establishment of a University of Queensland, Report, 1891, p. xx.

62. Report, 1889, p. 74.

63. QEJ, vol. 3, no. 5, 1897, pp. 15-6.

64. ibid, p. 10.

65. QEJ, vol. 2, no. 4, 1896, pp. 2-3.

Precedent Book 1, Records Section, Department of Education, Queensland.
 ibid.

68. QSA, Kilcoy State School files.

69. The Telegraph, 5 June, 1899

70. QEJ, vol. 8, 1902, p. 95.

71. State Education Act, 1875; Regulations of the Department of Public Instruction in Queensland, 1876.

 State Education Act, 1875; Regulations of the Department of Public Instruction in Queensland, 1885.

 Minutes of evidence before the Royal Commission on the Civil Service, 1888, pp. 240, 286.

74. QEJ, vol. 19, 1913, p. 23.

75. Report, 1874, p. 62.

76. Education Office Gazette, August, 1900, pp. 169-70.

77. The Brisbane Courier, 27 October, 1897.

78. quoted in R. Lawson, op. cit., p. 129.

79. quoted in *QEJ*, vol. 6, 1900, p. 174.

 Royal Commission into the Educational Institutions of the Colony, Report, 1875, pp. 34-5.

81. *QPD*, vol. 70, 1893, p. 982.

82. QPD, vol. 72, 1894, p. 1027.

83. QPD, vol. 80, 1898, p. 1578.

84. *QPD*, vol. 90, 1902, p. 2192.

85. R. Lawson, op. cit. pp. 128.

86. Royal Commission into the Education Institutions of the Colony, *Report*, 1875, pp. 72-8.

87. *ibid.*, p. 188.

88. Minutes of evidence before the Royal Commission on the Civil Service, 1888, pp. 239-40.

89. *QEJ*, vol. 4, no. 6, 1898, p. 5.

90. *QEJ*, vol. 6, 1900, pp. 61-2.

91. R. Lawson, op. cit., p. 128.

92. *QEJ*, issues for 1900.

93. QEJ, vol. 5, no. 10, 1900, p. 7.

94. The Brisbane Courier, 9 April 1900.

95. *QEJ*, vol. 6, no. 1, 1900, p. 24.

96. QSA, Entry in Registers of Teachers.

97. The Northern Miner, 11 June 1900, in Edu/Assoc-Teachers, QSA.

 The Townsville Daily Bulletin, 14 June 1900, in Edu/Assoc-Teachers, OSA.

 The Rockhampton Bulletin, 27 June 1900, in Edu/Assoc-Teachers, OSA.

100. QEJ, vol. 6, 1900, pp. 122-3.

101.QSA, Adavale State School files.

102. QEJ, vol. 6, 1900, pp. 143, 146-9.

103. ibid.

104. The Brisbane Courier, 22 October 1900.

105. *ibid*.

106. QSA, Edu/Assoc-Teachers.

107. *QEJ*, vol. 6, 1900, pp_ 153-4.

108. *QPD*, vol, 45, 1900, p. 2672.

109. *QPD*, vol. 46, 1900, p. 2868. 110. QSA, Edu/Assoc-Teachers.

111. QEJ, vol. 7, 1901, p. 44.

1902 - 1940

 QSA, Edu/Assoc-Teachers, completed questionnaire for ACER, 38192/16, September 1932.

2. Shute, op. cit. p. 18.

3. see also *The Brisbane Courier*, 5 October 1921. *The Sun*, 9 October 1921.

4. Brisbane Courier, 9 October 1921.

5. Report, 1912, p. 32.

6. The Telegraph, 24 September 1921.

7. *ibid*, 28 May 1928.

8. The Daily Mail, 29 May 1928.

9. The Telegraph, 17 February 1930.

10. The Telegraph, 7 September 1932.

- 11. Report, 1911, p. 44.
- 12. The Telegraph, 21 February 1930.
- For example, R. S. Woodworth, Psychology: A Study of Mental Life, Holt, New York, 1921, p. 281.
- 14. The Telegraph, 21 January 1915.
- 15. *ibid*, 24 September 1921.
- 16. ibid, 20 January 1927.
- 17. *The Daily Mail, 3* April 1929. *The Telegraph, 22* April 1930, 14 June 1935.
- 18. The Daily Standard, 15 July 1932.
- 19. Truth, 22 September 1935.
- 20. QEJ, vol. 8, 1903, p. 148.
- 21. The Brisbane Courier, 19 January 1914.
- 22. The Brisbane Courier, 16 June 1915.
- 23. The Daily Mail, 13 September 1919.
- 24. *QEJ*, vol. 25, no. 10, 1920, pp. 34-5.
- 25. QSA, Entry in Registers of Teachers.
- 26. The Brisbane Courier, 29September 1921.
- 27. ibid, 1 October 1921.
- 28. The Daily Standard, 18 January 1930.
- 29. The Telegraph, 7 September 1932.
- 30. For example, The Courier-Mail, 12 & 13 June 1934.
- 31. The Daily Standard, 27 August 1935.
- 32. Report, 1926, p. 84.
- See The Telegraph, 7 September 1932.
 The Daily Mail, 22March 1933.
 The Courier-Mail, 8, 9, 11-14, 18 June 1934.
- 34. The Courier-Mail, 15 February 1933,12 August 1935.
- 35. The Daily Mail, 19 August 1932.
- 36. *Report*, 1915, pp. 22, 45; 1917, p. 37. *The Brisbane Courier*, 9 June 1915.
- 37. The Telegraph, 25 February 1918.
- 38. The Brisbane Courier, 15 January 1914.
- 39. The Education Office Gazette, March 1914, pp. 69-70.
- 40. The Brisbane Courier, 7 December 1918. The Daily Mail, 17 May 1921.
- 41. Report, 1910, p. 33.
 - Report, 1911, p. 39.
 - Report, 1925, pp. 38, 117.
 - The Telegraph, 31 May 1928.
- 42. Report, 1929, p. 120.
- 43. QSA, Education Matters Various/A/15754.
- 44. Report, 1910, p. 33; 1925, p. 38.
- 45. The Telegraph, 20 January 1927.
- 46. The Telegraph, 20January 1927. The Daily Mail, 30 May 1934
- 47. QSA, Emerald State School files.
- 48. Report, 1909, p. 73.
- 49. Report, 1916, p. 95. Report, 1919, p. 52.
- 50. Report, 1916, p. 50.
- 51. Report, 1914, p. 56.
- 52. *ibid*, p. 46; 1917, p. 48.
- 53. QEJ, vol. 14, 1909, p. 281.
- Royal Commission into the Public Service, Queensland Parliamentary Papers, vol. 1, 1919-1920, p. 71.
- 55. The Courier Mail, 2 February 1935;5 February, 1935.
- 56. The Telegraph, 20 January 1927.
- 57. The Telegraph, 20 January 1927.
- 58. The Telegraph, 22 January 1927.
- H. F. Hardacre, Addresses on Matters Educational, June 1915 -September 1919, Government Printer, Brisbane, 1919, p. 53.
- 60. QTJ, vol. 44, no. 3, 1938, p. 2.

- 61. The Daily Mai, 22 December 1922. The Telegraph, 20 January 1927.
- QTJ, vol. 44, no. 1, 1938, p. 22.
 Returns of all schools, 1910 (held at Education History Unit, Policy and Information Services Branch).
- 63. The Telegraph, 20 January 1927. The Daily Mail, 3 April 1929.
- 64. Returns of all schools, 1924-70.
- 65. Returns of all schools, 1920-21. *The Daily Mail*, 22 December 1922
- 66. The Brisbane Courier, 15 January 1913.
- 67. OTJ
- 68. QEJ, vol. 25, no. 10, 1920, pp. 34-S.
- 69. QTJ, vol. 34, no. 9, 1929, p. 30.
- 70. QSA, Assoc-Teachers, 1929.
- 71. QSA, Registers of Teachers.
- 72. *QTJ*, vol. 28, no. 10, 1923, p. 9. *QTJ*, vol. 30, no. 9, 1925, p.102.

QTJ, vol. 32, no. 1, 1926, p. 27.

The Brisbane Courier, 26 January 1917.

The Brisbane Courier, 24 January 1918. The Telegraph, 16 December 1926.

- 73. *QEJ*, vol. 27, no. 2, 1918, p. 179. *QEJ*, vol. 27, no. 2, 1921, p. 4. *The Daily Mail*, 18 May 1918. QSA, Edu/Assoc-Teachers.
- QSA, Edu/Assoc-teachers, Report of deputation to the Minister presenting resolutions, pp. 7-9.
- QSA, Edu/Assoc-Teachers, Report of the deputation to the Minister presenting resolutions, p. 28.
- 76. The Brisbane Courier, 27 January 1917, 9 January 1918.
- 77. QSA, Entry in Registers of Teachers. *The Daily Standard*, 29 August 1931.
- 78. The Brisbane Courier, 9 January 1918.
- 79. The Brisbane Courier, 24 January 1933.
- 80. The Daily Mail, 14 March 1933. The Brisbane Courier, 14 March 1933.
- 81. *The Courier Mail*, 28, 30 May 1934.
- 82. Report, 1922, p. 26.
- 83. For a full history of this form of employment see G. Logan, A Century History of Home Economics in Queensland, 1881-1981, Information & Publications Branch, Department of Education, Queensland.
- 84. The Daily Standard, 29 August 1932.
- 85. The Brisbane Courier, 24 January 1918. The Daily Standard, 25 February 1924. The Telegraph, 7 June 1929, 30 May 1934.
- 86. QPD, vol. 134, 1919-1920, p. 2398.
- Conference of Directors of Education held in Melbourne, Victoria, 1930 (held at Education History Unit, Policy and Information Services Branch, Department of Education, Queensland).
- 88. QSA, Edu/Assoc-Teachers, 1938.
- 89. The Brisbane Courier, 14 January 1913. The Daily Standard, 19 January 1915
- 90. Reports of annual conferences in *QEJ* and *QTJ*, 1902-1940.
- 91. The Brisbane Courier, 14 January 1913. QEJ, vol. 23, no. 20, 1919, pp. 31-2.
- 92. *QEJ*, vol. 9, 1904, p. 206. *QEJ*, vol. 13, 1908, p. 233.
 - QEJ, vol. 43, no. 3, 1937, p. 25.
- 93. *QEJ*, vol. 10, no. 4, 1904, p. 63. 94. *QEJ*, vol. 19, 1914, p. 221.
 - QEJ, vol. 23, no. 20, 1919, pp. 31--2.

- 95. QEJ, vol. 19, 1914, p. 221.
- 96. *QEJ*, vol. 16, 1911, p. 219.

QEJ. vol. 19, 1913, pp. 30-1.

QEJ, vol. 23, no. 20, 1919, pp. 31-2.

- 97. The Brisbane Courier, 20 January 1915.
- QSA, Edu/Assoc-Teachers, Report of the deputation to the Minister, 1910.

QEJ, vol. 12, 1912, p. 195. *QEJ*, vol. 19, 1913, p. 7. *QEJ*, vol. 20, 1914, p. 61.

99. The Daily Mail, 13 October 1919. QEJ, vol. 25, no. 6, 1919, p. 99.

100. The Daily Mail, 20 October 1919.

- 101. The Brisbane Courier, 14 November 1919.
- 102. QSA, Assoc-Teachers, 1919.
- 103. QSA, Entry in Registers of Teachers. Education History Unit files, Policy and Information Services Branch, Department of Education, Queensland.
- 104. *QTJ*, vol. 26, no. 7, 1920, pp. 4-6. *The Daily Standard*, 22 November 1919.
- Queensland Industrial Gazette, vol. 5, January December 1920, pp. 13-14.
- 106. *QEJ*, vol. 25, no. 12, 1920, p. 14. *The Brisbane Courier*, 25 November 1919. *The Daily Standard*, 15 December 1919.
- 107. OEJ, vol. 25, no. 11, 1920, p. 7.
- 108. QTJ, vol. 32, no. 2, 1926, pp. 10-11, 15.
- 109. The Courier Mail, 6 August 1937.
- 110. QEJ, vol. 18, 1913, p. 210.

QEJ, vol. 20, 1915, p. 208. QEJ, vol. 22, 1919, p. 184.

QEJ, vol. 29, no. 9, 1924, pp. 51-2. QSA, Edu/Assoc-Teachers files.

1940-1983

- 1. QSA, 4013, Home Secretary, 1940.
- 2. QSA, 25682/46 Chief Secretary's Department, Edu/Var, A15834.
- 3. Report, 1942, p. 7. Report, 1943, p. 7. Report, 1944, p. 9.
- 4. QSA, 25682/46 Chief Secretary's Department, Edu/Var, A15834.
- 5. *QPD*, vol. 206, 1953-1954, p. 182.
 - QPD, vol. 215, 1956-1957,p. 122.6.
 - QPD, vol. 222, 1958-1959, p. 1855.
 - QPD, vol. 226, 1959-1960, p. 2186.
 - QPD, vol. 229, 1960-1961, p. 2250, 2966.
- 6. QPD, vol. 234, 1962, p. 1567.
 - QPD, vol. 240, 1964-1965, p. 2707.
 - QPD, vol. 243, 1966-1967, p. 40.
 - QPD, vol. 247,1967-168, p. 2340.
- 7. The Education Office Gazette, May 1969, pp. 123-7. The Education Office Gazette, October 1969, pp. 275-6, 277.
- 8. QPD, vol. 251, 1969-1970, p. 476.
- 9. The Education Office Gazette, August 1973, p. 218.
- Report and Recommendations of the Committee of Inquiry into the Status of Women in Queensland, Queensland Government Printer, Brisbane, 1974, pp. 31-2.

- 11. The Courier Mail, 19 December 1977.
- 12. The Sunday Mail, 8 October 1978.
- 13. QTJ, 9 June 1982, p. 29.
- 14. The Courier Mail, 19 October 1982.
- 15. See QPD, References 1940-1983.
- 16. *QPD*, vol. 250, 1968, pp. 1645, 1647, 1652, 2308, 2312, 2315.
- 17. QEJ, vol. 50, no. 3, 1945, p. 6.
- 18. QPD, vol. 269, 1975-1976, p. 2323.
- 19. The Sunday Mail, 14 May 1972;

Townsville Daily Bulletin, 18 November 1976;

The Australian, 7, 8 October 1978;

Report and Recommendations of the Committee of Inquiry into the Status of Women in Queensland, 1974, p. 2.

- Report and Recommendations of the Committee of Inquiry into the Status of Women in Queensland, 1974, p.2.
 The Courier Mail, 1 August 1978.
- 21. Queensland Year Books Australian Bureau of Statistics.
- 22. The Australian, 11 January 1979.
- 23. Report, 1940, p. 8.
- 24. *QPD*, vol. 179, 1942, p. 1029; *QTJ*, vol. 48, no. 7, 1943, p. 4.
- 25. *QTJ*, vol. 46, no. 8, 1941, p. 20. *QTJ*, vol. 47, no. 1, 1942, p. 10.
- 26. *QPD*, vol. 179, 1942, p. 1018; The Courier Mail, 10 February 1943.
- 27. *QTJ*, 15 July 1941, p. 2; 15 September 1941, p. 16; 15 September 1942, p.2; vol. 47, no. 4, 1942, p.2.
- J. Pigram, The Woman Teacher in the Post-War World', Education as a Community Service, New Education Fellowship, Brisbane, 1944, pp. 39-41.
- 29. The Courier Mail, 3 November 1953.
- 30. ibid., 29 October 1953.
- 31. *QTJ*, *vol*. 54, no. 6, 1949, pp. 1, 2, 7. QSA, Edu/Assoc-Teachers.
- 32. The Telegraph, 6 July 1955.
- Report held by Education History Unit, Policy and Information Services Branch, Department of Education, Queensland.
- The Courier Mail, 11 September. 1950, 3 June 1952, 1 November 1952, 4 November 1953, 17 November 1953.
- 35. The Courier Mail, 31 October 1953.
- 36. Reminiscences collected by Nancy Roberts.
- 37. *QTJ*, vol. 69, no. 1, 1964, p. 1.
- 38. *QTJ*, *vol*. 55, no. 10, 1960, pp. 1, 2. *QTJ*, *vol*. 67, no. 5, 1962, p. 122.
- *QTJ*, vol. 70, no. 6, 1965, p. 190. 39. *QTJ*, vol. 82, 1977, p. 24.
- 40. QTJ, 1975-77, especially vol. 81, 1976, pp. 22-3; vol. 82, 1977, p.
- 41. P. Carpenter & B. Foster, 'Choosing a Teaching Career', *QIER Journal*, vol. 13, 1978, pp. 2-19.
- Women in Educational Administration. Proceedings of the Fourth Annual Conference of the Townsville Regional Group of the Australian College of Education, 1982, pp. 64-9.
- 43. The Toowoomba Chronicle, 19 August 1972. Report and Recommendations of the Committee of Inquiry into the Status of Women in Queensland, 1974, pp. 26-7.
- 44. Pre-Service Teacher Education brochure.

- 45. R. J. Hardingham, Administrators Bulletin, vol. 5, no. 2, 1974, p. 3.
- 46. Reminiscences collected by Nancy Roberts.
- 47. The Australian, 28 June 1972.
- 48. QPD, vol. 260, 1972-73, pp. 1823-4.
- 49. The Courier Mail, 25 June 1975.
- 50. Report and Recommendations of the Committee of Inquiry into the Status of Women in Queensland, 1974,p.26.
- 51. QTJ, 1940-80.
 - QTU Policy Statement on Promotion Positions, 1980.
- 52. QPD, vol.247, 1967-68,p.2261.
- 53. Returns of all schools, and Table 24.
- 54. ibid.
- 55. N. Roberts, The Role of the Senior Mistress in State High Schools in Queensland, Chronological Review, unpublished.
- 56. Report of Workshops for Senior Mistresses, March-April 1981.
- 57. QTJ, vol. 81, no. 5, 1976, p. 5 of insert.
- 58. See relevant notices in the *Education Office Gazette*.
- G. Logan, 'Pre-School Pioneers', *Links*, no. 4, 1982, p. 14.
 Information provided by Personnel and Records sections, Department of Education, Queensland.
- Sixty-eight were published in the Education Office Gazette, 28 January 1983.
- 61. Report and Recommendations of the Committee of Inquiry into the Status of Women in Queensland,1974,p.26.
- 62. S. Innes, Co-ordinator of the Women's Action Program for the QTU in 1976 reported in *The Townsville Bulletin*, 18 November 1976.
- 63.QTJ, vol. 81, no. 2, 1976, p.2.
 - P. Thorns in *The Courier Mail*, 25 June 1975.
- 64. *QTJ*, vol. 81, no. 2, 1976, p. 2 of insert. *The Australian*, 8 October 1979.
- 65. QTJ, vol, 81, 1976, pp. 109-12.
- 66. The National Times, 27 October 1979, pp. 19-21.
- 67. Report and Recommendations of the Committee of Inquiry into the Status of Women in Queensland, 1974,p.1.
- 68. see for example, QTJ, 9 June 1982, p. 10.
- QTJ, vol. 81, no. 8, 1976, p. 1 of insert.
 QPD, vol. 269, 1975-76, p. 2325.
 The Courier Mail, 17 February 1979.
- 70. *The Courier Mail*, 10 January 1980. *QPD*, vol. 269, 1975-76, p. 2325.
- 71. *QTJ*, vol. 50, no. 2, 1945, p. 2
- 72. *QTJ*, vol. 50, no. 2, 1945, p. 79.
 - QTJ, vol. 50, no. 3, 1945, pp. 15-6.
 - QTJ, vol. 50, no. 4, 1945, pp. 14-6.
 - QTJ, vol. 50, no. 5, 1945, p. 15.
- 73. *QTJ*, *vol*. 50, no. 8, 1945, pp. 7-11. 74. *QTJ*, *vol*. 52, no. 1, 1947, p. 26.
- QTJ, vol. 53, no. 3, 1948, pp. 5-7. QTJ, vol. 55, no. 4, 1950, p. 11.
- 75. QTJ, vol. 67, no. 10, 1962, pp. 277-8.
- 76. QTU statement on equal pay.
- 77. *QTJ*, vol. 71, 1966, pp. 188, 250.
- 78. Report of the Public Service 1967-68, Queensland Parliamentary Papers 1967-68, p. 9.
- 79. *QTJ*, vol. 47, no. 10, 1942, p. 4.
- 80. Reminiscences collected by Nancy Roberts.
- 81. QTJ, vol. 81, 1976, pp. 184-5, 380.

- 82. Sexism in Education Committee, *Discrim ination: Women and Superannuation*, QTU, Brisbane, 1981.
- 83. QTJ, vol. 46, no. 8, 1941, p. 20. QTJ, vol. 54, no. 1, 1949, p. 12.
- 84. A Follow-up Study of Entrants to Courses of Teacher Education in 1957, Research and Curriculum Branch, Department of Education, Queensland, 1970, pp. 32-9.